



PRO-GOVERNMENT MILITIAS IN IRAQ: A THREAT TO HUMAN RIGHTS AND STABILITY

BESTON HUSEN ARIF

Beston Husen Arif is a visiting lecturer at the Tishk International University, Department of International Relations & Diplomacy. He is a lecturer at the University of Sulaimani, Department of Politics and International Relations. He has published articles in several academic periodicals. Email: beston.arif@univsul.edu.iq

Introduction

The presence of militias in a country is generally associated with state failure or protracted violence. Certain studies have shown that militias can have an extreme impact on human rights in particular countries. Governments in failing states may also make use of militias. In their 2013 analysis of the global Pro-Government Militias Database, Carey et al. found that in 61 countries, an informal armed group had links with the governments within their own country. The literature also shows that governments have used armed groups in a wide number of contingencies, such as state failure, counter-insurgencies, coups, trans-border security policies, genocide, as well as democratisation and elections.

This can be seen in the situation of Iraq. In 2014, the Iraqi army nearly collapsed fighting the Islamic state in Iraq and Syria (ISIS), unable to withstand their aggressive attacks. As a result, ISIS came to control about one-third of Iraq's territory, including the city of Mosul. The weak performance of Iraqi security forces provided an opportunity for the militia groups outside state-control to play their part in the fight against ISIS. Around the same time, a fatwa issued by the Grand Ayatollah Ali Al-Sistani, in which he called people to fight ISIS, strengthened these armed groups. They organised themselves under the umbrella of the Popular Mobilisation Forces (PMF, in Arabic "Hashd al-Shaabi"). There is no doubt that these armed groups had a very positive role in defeating the ISIS in various places and cities in Iraq, to the extent that

the Iraqi officials including prime minister praised these groups and incorporated them legally into the Iraqi security forces with the same structures.

Following the defeat of ISIS, the role of PMF groups needs to be re-evaluated, particularly given their perceived contribution to sectarian tensions and violence. Some of these groups even fought against the Iraqi government and U.S.-led coalition forces between 2003–2011. Since these pro-government militias are formally part of the Iraqi security forces, it is particularly worrisome that some are openly aligned to Iran. This allegiance makes them a proxy of neighbouring states and less committed to Iraqi national interests. Another problem with the presence of these armed groups is their track record of human rights violations and continued attacks on U.S. personnel, embassy, and military bases.

These pro-government militias will present a serious threat to state stability because of the support they receive from political and religious elites, which allows them to act with impunity on behalf of these elites. They also give priority to their private interests in dealing with security issues, which makes state oversight and control difficult.

This article attempts to address the following questions: Who are the pro-government militias in Iraq? Do they pose a threat to stability and human rights? How are they influencing the state institutions? Can be they controlled by the government?

In order to define the militias in Iraq, this study will adopt Carey et al.'s definition of a pro-government militia (PGM): "a group that is identified as pro-government or sponsored by the government (national or subnational) ... "¹⁰ This definition will help to classify these security forces in Iraq into pro-government militias, particularly the Popular Mobilisation Forces. The members of the PMF receive pensions from the Iraqi government, while benefitting from greater autonomy than regular Iraqi security forces.

Historical Background of the Militias in Iraq

The origins of many of these militias in Iraq dates back to the 1980s and 1990s, when the rivalry between Iraq and Iran was particularly intense. Shia opposition leaders and politicians left Iraq and spent years in exile in Tehran during Saddam Hussein's rule. Iran helped these dissenters establish their militias and political parties. One of them was the Badr

Organization, the most powerful armed group in Iraq, established in 1982 by Iraqis in exile with the help of the Iranians to fight Saddam Hussein. After the US invasion of Iraq in 2003, Tehran seized the opportunity to benefit from its longstanding military, political, and financial connections with the Militia groups.¹¹

Since then, several militia groups linked to Iran emerged in Iraq, advocating for Tehran's interests in Iraq. Article 9 of Iraq's 2005 constitution made clear that existing militia forces in Iraq were illegal, stating, "The formation of military militias outside the framework of the armed forces is prohibited."12 The illegal status of these militias did not prevent some from engaging in activities against the U.S-led coalition and the Iraqi government. Among the Shia, Jaish al-Mahdi (Mahdi Army), led by Muqtada al Sadr, continued to operate outside the framework of the Iraqi security forces. In 2004, Mugtada al-Sadr's followers launched a multi-province uprising, proclaiming "the occupation is over!" and "we are now controlled by Sadr. The Americans should stay out." 13 As a result, from 2004 to 2007, Jaish al-Mahdi played a major role in deepening the sectarian conflict, fighting against both the Iraqi government and the US-led coalition in Iraq. 14 During that time, the Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC) Quds Force provided Jaish al-Mahdi and other militia groups with funding, training, and weapons. 15 In 2006, Asaib Ahl al-Haq (League of the Righteous, or AAH) was established with the support and guidance of the IRGC Quds Force. They emerged due to a split within the Jaish al-Mahdi, between Qais al-Khazali and Muqtada al-Sadr, the leader of Jaish al-Mahdi. AAH became an Iranian-backed Shi'a militant group, receiving up to \$2 million a month from Iran, according to Iraqi intelligence, and conducting several attacks against U.S. and Iraqi forces. 16 Other militias, including the Badr Organization integrated into the federal security forces en masse. This amalgamation process allowed the Badr organisation to increase and solidify its influence among the security forces, federal ministries and, intelligence agencies.

By 2007, Basra was a haven for militias and their criminal activities. The Iraqi government had no control in the city. As a result, the Iraqi government, with U.S. support, launched major security campaigns in Basra such as Operation Saulat al-Fursan (Charge of the Knights). Jaish al-Mahdi and AAH were defeated in the operation and a large portion of AAH's core leadership was arrested by U.S. and coalition forces, including their leader Qais al-Khazali. To avoid arrest by U.S. and Iraqi forces, Muqtada al-Sadr fled to Iran. Following Jaish al-Mahdi's defeat in 2008, Sadr ordered his followers to suspend violent operations against the U.S.

and Iraqi forces.¹⁷ During this period, the Iraqi government and the U.S. were dealing with al-Qaeda in Iraq and other extremist groups, particularly in Sunni areas. To facilitate this, U.S. forces launched a campaign to mobilise local Sunni tribal forces to fight against al-Qaeda. This action was called al-Sahwah al-Sunniyah (the Sunni Awakening) or Abna al-Iraq (Sons of Iraq). By 2008, the Sons of Iraq movement included some 30 tribes, with an estimated 80,000 members.¹⁸ This counter-insurgency was successful in containing al-Qaeda, and as compensation, the movement's leaders expected to be integrated into security forces and gain political power in their areas. However, former Prime Minister Nouri al-Maliki failed to meet the movement's demands and stopped paying them regularly.¹⁹ Thus, the disgruntled leaders of the movement became easy targets for the remnants of al-Qaeda and the fore-runners of the Islamic State.

The outbreak of the Syrian civil war in 2011, the withdrawal of U.S. forces in Iraq, and the rise of ISIS in 2014, provided an opportunity for some militia groups to regain power. The context also created the ideal conditions for new militia groups to form. These groups include: Harakat Hezbollah al Nujaba, the Imam Ali Brigades, Kataib Sayyad al Shuhada, and Saraya al Salam.

ISIS: An Opportunity for Militias in Iraq

As stated above, in 2014 the Iraqi army came close to being defeated in its fight against the Islamic State, and found it difficult to withstand its attacks. Consequently, ISIS controlled about one-third of Iraq's territory, including the city of Mosul. The weak performance of the Iraqi security forces provided an opportunity for the militia groups outside state-control to play their part. Until the rise of the ISIS in Iraq in 2014, all the militias were illegal according to the Iraqi constitution; but their status and identity changed when the Grand Ayatollah Ali Al-Sistani, the leading Ayatollah in Iraq, issued a Fatwa (mentioned above) calling on all able-bodied Iraqis to defend their country from ISIS. Existing militias were very quick to seize this opportunity to reorganise and recruit new members under the umbrella of the "Hashd al-Shaabi," or Popular Mobilisation Forces (PMF).²⁰

The PMF includes almost every Shia militia in Iraq, but their allegiances are split among three main individuals: Ayatollah Ali Khamenei in Iran, Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani, and Muqtada al-Sadr. The most powerful groups within the PMF are aligned to Iran, like Asaib Ahl al-Haq, Kataib Sayyid al-Shuhada,

Kataib Hezbollah, and the Badr Brigade. Many openly pledged their loyalties to Iranian supreme leader Ali Khamenei. The second faction in the PMF includes several apolitical militias – for example Saraya al-Ataba al-Hussainiya, Saraya al-Ataba al-Alawiya, Saraya al Ataba al-Abbasiya, and Liwa' Ali al-Akbar – that pledged their spiritual allegiance to Ayatollah Ali al-Sistani. Finally, there is Saraya al-Salam, another strong militia, that is under Muqtada al-Sadr's command. Their varying allegiances and ties to non-Iraqi leaders affected state security. While formally under state control they at times have separate agendas from the Baghdad leadership. According to certain media outlets, among the 66 armed groups who constitute the PMF, 44 of them take their orders directly from Iran. Historical relations between Iran and these militias have provided an opportunity for the Iranians to involve themselves in the organisation and training of these groups.

Following the PMF's establishment in 2014, the Iraqi policy toward the militias drastically shifted. Iraqi prime minister Nuri-Al Maliki began to work with the armed forces inside the PMF and allowed them to operate in Iraq. This was considered an approval, even if unofficial, of these armed groups by Maliki, despite his earlier efforts to counter their growing influence. Furthermore, when the Iraqi army came close to collapse in June 2014, Maliki issued an official decree to establish the Commission for the PMF. This decision was in direct violation of Article 9 of the Iraqi constitution which forbids the establishment of "militias outside the framework of the Armed Forces." However, it was the first effort toward integrating the PMF into the state institution. The PMF Commission became a government body whose role it is to administer and manage the PMF.²³ In November 2016, the Iraqi Council of Representatives passed a special law on the legal status of the PMF, defining them as "an independent military formation as part of the Iraqi armed forces and linked to the Commander-in-Chief" (the prime minister).²⁴ The law recognised the PMF as a legal government entity. In March 2018, in order to control these armed forces, former Iraqi prime minister Haider al-Abadi issued a decree to integrate them into Iraq's traditional security forces and officially place them under the discipline of Iraq's Ministry of Defence or Ministry of Interior. PMF leaders refused the decree and proposed a counter-offer to maintain their independence from these ministries. At the time of writing, the PMF is officially an independent armed body and enjoys legal status under the National Security Council, which reports to the Prime Minister.²⁵

These legal provisions have helped empower the PMF, facilitating their ability to operate with relative impunity in Iraq. Arguably, the PMF, in

cooperation with the Iraqi Security forces, Kurdish Peshmerga forces and the international coalition, played a large role in defeating ISIS. ²⁶ Following the defeat of the ISIS, questions were raised about the role of the remaining PMF in the post-ISIS Iraq, given that these armed forces had been permitted to operate in Iraq for the sake of defeating ISIS. On 22nd October 2017, former U.S. Secretary of State Rex Tillerson stated in a news conference that

Iranian militias that are in Iraq, now that the fight against Daesh and ISIS is coming to a close, those militias need to go home. The foreign fighters in Iraq need to go home and allow the Iraqi people to regain control.

The statement was a clear message that Iranian-linked armed forces, such as the Badr Organization, Asaib ahl al-Haq and Kata'ib Hezbollah, were no longer needed in Iraq.²⁷

Yet, the Iraqi government ignored Tillerson's call to disband Iranian-linked paramilitary units. At that time, Iraqi Prime Minister Haider al-Abadi announced that pro-government armed groups were Iraqi and were not Iranian proxies. Another statement by his office emphasised that the PMF "should be encouraged because they will be the hope of country and the region" and they "defended their country and sacrificed themselves to defeat the Islamic State group". 28 Nonetheless, since their establishment in 2014, all Iraqi prime ministers, Nuri al-Maliki, Haider al-Abadi, Adil Abdul-Mahdi and now Mustafa Al-Kadhimi, have attempted to control the PMF, placing them under the command of the Prime Minister's Office. However, these efforts have failed to rein them in because the dominant groups within the PMF, such as the Badr Organization, Asaib Ahl al-Haq and Kata'ib Hezbollah, have more symbolic and social power than the prime minister.²⁹ The Iraqi government and Iraqi leaders played a pivotal role in empowering and institutionalising the pro-government forces, but retained limited authority over them.

Pro-Government Militias and Human Rights Violations

The PMF's violations of human rights began during the first year of their operations against the ISIS. Amnesty International documented several cases of kidnapping, abductions, and unlawful killings by Shia militias in Baghdad, Kirkuk, Samara and other places. The report stated that

Shia militias ... have been taking advantage of the atmosphere of lawlessness and impunity to abduct and kill Sunni men, seemingly in reprisal or revenge for

[ISIS] attacks and at times also to extort money from the families of those they have abducted. 30

In 2015, Human Rights Watch published a report in which they listed the Badr Brigades, Asaib Ahl al-Haq, Kataib Hezbollah, Saraya Talia al- Khurasani, and Kataib Jund al-Imam as the worst militias in terms of brutality and criminality. The report noted that these militia forces torched, looted and destroyed hundreds of civilian houses and buildings in Tikrit and the nearby areas of Al-Bu Ajil, al-Alam and al Dur across the Tigris River, in violation of the laws of war. In May 2016, serious abuses took place during the liberation of Fallujah and Saqlawiyah, resulting in the killing of 49 Sunni men at the PMF's detainee centre in Saqlawiyah and the disappearance of 643 other Sunni men. Amnesty International reported further mass disappearances of Sunni men. Kataib Hezbollah was largely considered responsible, having an illegal detention facility in Jurf al-Sakhar, east of Razzaza. ³²

Fanar Hadad argued in his 2018 study of the PMF that: "[w]hen it comes to the question of human rights violations and the [PMF], there is little room for debate: the [PMF] have undoubtedly and repeatedly committed gross human rights violations". 33 Unfortunately, these human rights violations are rarely investigated properly by the Iraqi government. According to the 2016 legal declaration, members of these armed forces are subject to the same military justice as all other security services. Yet, this system is rarely applied to the PMF, and the Iraqi government omits to carry out proper oversight of them. 34 These violations are not only limited to wartime; they occurred during the 2019 and 2020 protests. Shooters from Asaib Ahl al-Haq, Kataib Sayyid al-Shuhada, Saraya Talia al-Khurasani and Badr were involved in the mass killing of unarmed protestors.³⁵ A report by Reuters noted evidence that "the snipers were elements of militias reporting directly to their commander instead of the chief commander of the armed forces ... They belong to a group that is very close to the Iranians."36 According to the Iraqi Commission for Human Rights, at least 536 people were killed and 23,545 were wounded others in those protests.³⁷

In January 2021, the US Department of the Treasury placed sanctions on the chairman of the PMF and former Iraqi National Security Advisor Falih al-Fayadh, for his connection to serious human rights abuses and involvement in suppressing the Iraqi protests that began in October 2019.³⁸ The Fatah Coalition, which represents the political front of the Shia militia groups in the Iraqi parliament, said that the designation of a government

official represented an attack on the Iraqi state itself. Similarly the Iraqi foreign minister said the U.S. Treasury decision was "unacceptable". At the time of writing, it is not clear what the Iraqi government intends to do about al-Fayyadh's designation. It is not the first time that the U.S. Treasury department has targeted Shia militia leaders, particularly those with close ties to Iran. Likewise, at the start of the 2019 protests, the U.S. Treasury department gave similar treatment to Qais al-Khazali, Laith al-Khazali, Husayn Falih Aziz al-Lami, all of Asaib Ahl al-Haq, for their roles in serious human rights abuse in Iraq.

Pro-Government Militias and State Security

Militia groups pose a threat "[i]f they fill a functional hole left by the state" as this "further challenges the legitimacy of the state". This can therefore lead to conflict, as "militias do not support state institutions" because "loyalties lie within the militia organisation". ⁴² In addition,

[a]though the militias in Iraq have links across the region, especially with Iran, they are essentially sub-national organisations that came into existence to protect certain groups. Yet they use violence not only for defensive or protective purposes but also in offensive ways against rivals and sectarian enemies.⁴³

By looking at the history of the militias in Iraq, it becomes evident that some of the pre-existing militias such as Asaib Ahl al-Haq and Kataib Hezbollah fought against the U.S. and Iraqi governments. For example, Asaib Ahl al-Haq claimed responsibility for over 6,000 attacks against U.S. and Iraqi forces from 2006 to 2010. 44 Generally, Iranian-aligned militias are the most powerful groups within the PMF, and in conjunction with Iran, engage in continued efforts to thwart the U.S. presence in Iraq.

Since late 2019, tensions have been high between the U.S. and Iranian-backed militias after a U.S. contractor was killed in a rocket attack on a coalition base in northern Kirkuk. U.S. Secretary of State Mike Pompeo accused Iranian-backed militias of conducting the attacks and alerted Tehran that any strikes by Iran, or proxies, that harmed Americans or allies would be "answered with a decisive U.S. response." A few days later, the U.S. conducted air strikes in Iraq and Syria against the Kataib Hezbollah – an Iran-backed Iraqi militia, resulting in the death of 25 fighters and wounding another 51 armed men. Kataib Hezbollah's leader Abu Mahdi al-Muhandis, warned that "the blood of the martyrs will not be in vain", and that "our response will be very tough on the American forces in Iraq." Following his statement, hundreds of members and supporters of

pro-Iranian militias, particularly Kataib Hezbollah, gathered to chant "death to America", breaching the outer wall of the U.S. embassy in Baghdad and setting it on fire. In response, U.S. president Donald Trump angrily blamed Iran for organising the attack and said he expected Baghdad to use its security forces to protect the American compound. This incident proved that Iraqi security forces were unable to stand against the militia forces, or perhaps had no intention of stopping them from attacking the U.S embassy.

In the early hours of 3rd January 2020, the U.S. killed top Iranian military official General Qassim Soleimani - commander of IRGC's Quds Force, along with Abu Mahdi al-Muhandis, the deputy commander of the PMF and leader of Kataib Hezbollah, in a drone strike near the Baghdad airport. 48 Following the strike, U.S. President Donald Trump stated that Soleimani was planning imminent attacks on American diplomats and military forces, but that he had been killed before such attacks could take place. He also said that Soleimani was behind recent attacks on U.S. targets in Iraq and the violent assault on the U.S embassy in Baghdad. ⁴⁹ The death of Soleimani shocked the international community, including the Iranians. This was the first time, since 2003, that the U.S. directly targeted a top Iranian commander on Iraq's territory. For Iran, the loss of Soleimani was a major setback for its foreign policy. He was one of the most powerful and influential officials in Iran, perhaps second only to Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei. Iranian leaders, including Supreme Leader Khamenei and President Hassan Rouhani, vowed revenge for the killing. Three days of public mourning were declared in Iran, and hundreds of thousands attended Soleimani's funeral across Iran. 50 Five days after Soleimani's death, Iran targeted two Iraqi military bases where U.S. military forces were located. Several ballistic missiles were fired but the attack resulted in no casualties according to U.S. and Iraqi militaries.⁵¹ President Trump downplayed the attack by tweeting that "All is well!" and "So far, so good!". 52

Within Iraq, popular sentiment was clear: thousands of people gathered in Baghdad and other cities to mourn the deaths of Soleimani and Al-Muhandis. Two days later, the Iraqi Council of Representatives voted to remove U.S. troops from the country, although the decision did not change the status of U.S. military forces in Iraq as it was a non-binding resolution. Some Iraqi officials, including Iraqi prime minister Adil Abdul-Mahdi, complained that the U.S. strike on Soleimani violated Iraqi sovereignty. Since then, pro-Iranian militias repeatedly fired rockets at the U.S. embassy in the Baghdad. The attacks were so frequent

that U.S. officials considered closing the U.S. embassy if the Iraqi government did not intervene and ensure the security of foreign diplomats. Attacks by the pro-Iranian militias appeared to be in retaliation for the deaths of Soleimani and Al-Muhandis, as well as an effort to expel U.S. armed forces from the country. Thus, since 2020, Iraq has become a battleground for U.S.-Iran rivalry and their proxies in Iraq.

These armed forces have become a mechanism for instability in Iraq, violating human rights on many occasions. Remaining groups of this type will pose substantial threats to Iraq's future, as these militias are not under the control of the Iraqi government nor do they take orders solely from the state. Moreover, many of the powerful armed groups within the PMF have proved that their loyalty lies with Iran, becoming a proxy for Iran's interests and strategy in Iraq. 55 Tehran is also actively working with these groups to undermine U.S. political and military interests in Iraq. Iranian-aligned militias openly demanded the full withdrawal of U.S. troops in Iraq following the assassination of Soleimani in early 2020. Iraq's Parliament issued a nonbinding resolution for withdrawing U.S. forces in Iraq. ⁵⁶ At that time, the former Iraqi prime minister Adel Abdul Mahdi asked U.S. secretary of state Mike Pompeo to arrange the withdrawal of American forces, but the U.S. disregarded the Iraqi government's demand.⁵⁷ This shows that these forces not only have military leverage in Iraq, but are also engaged in the political process. It was argued that some of the PMF such as Harakat Hezbollah al-Nujaba and Asaib Ahl al-Haq are spreading their influence into Iraqi politics and the Iraqi economy, in addition to their influence in the military and security sectors.⁵⁸ Following the defeat of ISIS, pro-Iranian militias successfully transferred their military gains into political victory when they formed the "Fatah" alliance and participated in the Iraqi general elections on 12th May 2018. They won 47 seats out of the 329 seats, becoming the second largest majority in the parliament.⁵⁹ Since then, the political wing of these armed groups has participated in the political process, gaining greater access to state resources and weapons. If these militia forces are not disarmed and demobilised, they will continue to threaten human rights and stability in Iraq.

Conclusion

This article argues that pre-existing militias and new militias in Iraq were very quick to exploit the weak performance of Iraqi security forces against ISIS in 2014, and organise themselves under the umbrella of the

PMF, supported by Grand Ayatollah Al-Sistani's Fatwa. During that time, the Iraqi government welcomed any assistance, even from a militia like Asaib Ahl al-Haq which had previously fought against the Iraqi government and the coalition forces. Integrating these forces was a violation of Iraq's constitution which prohibits the existence of any armed groups outside of the state security apparatus. Some of these militias were established based on sectarian factors and followed orders from Iran. Their role in defeating ISIS not only made them popular amongst local populations, but resulted in the political support of Iraqi political leaders. This allowed them to integrate into the Iraqi security apparatus and participate in the political process. Since their creation, these forces have violated human rights by killing and torturing many innocent and unarmed people in predominantly Sunni areas, destroying many villages, homes, and buildings, according to Human Rights Watch and Amnesty International. They were also involved in killing and injury of several protesters in 2019–2020. Moreover, the most influential groups in the PMF continue to take orders from Tehran, having sworn their allegiance to Iran's supreme leader Ali Khamenei, and fight as proxies to secure Iran's interest in Iraq. The pro-Iranian militias' rocket attacks against the U.S. embassy, personnel, and military bases in 2020, further destabilised Iraq and endangered Iraqi-U.S relations. Despite the defeat of ISIS, these pro-government militias will continue pose a grave threat to the state stability and human rights because of their ability to act with impunity, outside of state control.

NOTES

- See for instance, T. David Mason and Dale A. Krane, 'The Political Economy of Death Squads: Toward a Theory of the Impact of State-Sanctioned Terror'. *International Studies Quarterly* Vol. 33. Issue 2 (1989): 175–198.; William Reno, 'The Politics of Insurgency in Collapsing States'. *Development and Change* Vol. 33. Issue 5 (2002): 837–858; Robert H. Bates, 'Probing the Sources of Political Order', in S. N. Kalyvas, I. Shapiro, and T. E. Masoud (Eds), *Order, Conflict, and Violence*, Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2008.
- See for instance, Linda Kirschke, 'Informal Repression, Zero-Sum Politics and Late Third Wave Transitions'. The Journal of Modern African Studies Vol. 38. Issue 3 (2000): 383–405; Bruce Campbell and Arthur Brenner, eds. Death Squads in Global Perspective: Murder with Deniability. Springer, 2002; Alvarez, Alex. 'Militias and genocide'. War Crimes Genocide & Crimes against Human Vol. 2. (2006): 1–33.
- Sabine C. Carey, Neil J. Mitchell and Will Lowe, 'States, the Security Sector, and the Monopoly of Violence: A New Database on Pro-Government Militias'. *Journal of Peace Research* Vol. 50. Issue 2 (2013): 249–258.

- Robert H. Bates, When Things Fell Apart: State Failure in Late-century Africa. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2008.
- Corinna Jentzsch, Stathis N. Kalyvas and Livia Isabella Schubiger, 'Militias in Civil Wars'. Journal of Conflict Resolution Vol. 59. Issue 5 (2015): 755–769.
- Andrew J. Dowdle, 'Civil Wars, International Conflicts and Other Determinants of Paramilitary Strength in Sub-Saharan Africa'. Small Wars & Insurgencies Vol.18. Issue 2 (2007): 161–174.
- Navin A. Bapat, 'Understanding State Sponsorship of Militant Groups'. British Journal of Political Science Vol. 42 (2012): 1–29; James Ron, 'Territoriality and Plausible Deniability: Serbian Paramilitaries in the Bosnian war', in Bruce Campbell and Arthur Brenner (Eds), Death Squads in Global Perspective: Murder with Deniability. Springer, 2002.
- 8. Ariel I. Ahram, 'The Role of State-Sponsored Militias in Genocide'. *Terrorism and Political Violence* Vol. 26. Issue 3 (2014): 488–503; Alex Alvarez, 'Militias and Genocide'. *War Crimes Genocide & Crimes against Human* Vol. 2. (2006): 1–33.
- Daron Acemoglu, James A. Robinson and Rafael J. Santos. 'The Monopoly of Violence: Evidence from Colombia'. *Journal of the European Economic Association* Vol. 11.
 Issue suppl_1 (2013): 5–44; Linda Kirschke, 'Informal Repression, Zero-Sum Politics and Late Third Wave Transitions'. *The Journal of Modern African Studies* Vol. 38.
 Issue 3 (2000): 383–405; Paul Staniland, 'Armed Groups and Militarized Elections'. *International Studies Quarterly* Vol. 59. Issue 4 (2015): 694–705.
- 10. Carey and et al. op. cit., p. 250.
- 11. Garrett Nada and Mattisan Rowan, 'Part 2: Pro-Iran Militias in Iraq'. Wilson Center, April 27, 2018, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/part-2-pro-iran-militias-iraq (accessed 1 October 2020).
- 12. 'Iraq's Constitution of 2005'. https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Iraq_ 2005.pdf?lang=en (accessed 1 November 2020).
- Jeffrey Gettleman, 'Violent Disturbances in Iraq from Baghdad to Southern Cities'.
 The New York Times, April 4, 2004, https://www.nytimes.com/2004/04/04/international/middleeast/violent-disturbances-in-iraq-from-baghdad-to.html (accessed 1 November 2020).
- 14. Beston Husen Arif, 'Iran's Struggle for Strategic Dominance in a Post-ISIS Iraq'. *Asian Affairs* Vol. 50. Issue 3 (2019): 344–363, p. 52.
- Frederick W. Kagan, Iranian Influence: In the Levant, Egypt, Iraq, and Afghanistan, American Enterprise Institute, 2012, pp. 15–18.
- Sam Wyer, The Resurgence of Asa'ib Ahl Al-Haq. Institute for the Study of War, 2012,
 p. 12; Nada, Garrett, and Mattisan, op. cit.
- 17. Omar Al-Nidawi and Michael Knights, 'Militias in Iraq's Security Forces: Historical Context and U.S. Options'. *Breaking Energy*, February 22, 2018, https://breakingenergy.com/2018/03/01/militias-in-iraqs-security-forces-historical-context-and-u-s-options/ (accessed 22 November 2020); Wyer, op. cit.
- 18. Myriam Benraad, 'Iraq's tribal "Sahwa": Its rise and fall'. *Middle East Policy* Vol. 18. Issue 1 (2011): 121–131. p. 122.
- 19. Raed El-Hamed, 'The Challenges of Mobilizing Sunni Tribes in Iraq'. *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, March 17, 2015. https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/59401 (accessed 23 November, 2020).

- Ranj Alaaldin, 'Containing Shiite Militias: The Battle for Stability in Iraq'. Policy Briefing. Brookings Doha Center, December 12, 2017, https://www.brookings. edu/research/containing-shiite-militias-the-battle-for-stability-in-iraq/ (accessed 12 November 2020).
- 21. Renad Mansour and Faleh A. Jabar, 'Report. The Popular Mobilization Forces and Iraq's Future', *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 2017, p. 4. http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep12970 (accessed 22 December 2020).
- 22. Ibid, p.6.
- 23. Adam Day, Vanda Felbab-Brown and Fanar Haddad, 'Hybrid Conflict, Hybrid Peace: How Militias and Paramilitary Groups Shape Post-conflict Transitions'. United Nations University, Center for Research Policy, 2020, p. 9.
- 24. 'Iraq's Paramilitary Groups: The Challenge of Rebuilding a Functioning', *State Crisis Group Middle East Report N°188*, 30 July 2018. https://d2071andvip0wj.cloudfront.net/188-iraqs-paramilitary-groups_0.pdf (accessed 12 December 2020).
- 25. Zana Gulmohamad, 'The Evolution of Iraq's Hashd al-Sha'abi (Popular Mobilization Forces)', in Amour P (Eds), *The Regional Order in the Gulf Region and the Middle East.* Cham: Palgrave Macmillan, 2020.
- Dylan O'Driscoll and Dave Zoonen, 'The Hashd Al-Shaabi and Iraq: Subnationalism and the State', Middle East Research Institute, March 2017. https://www. iraqicivilsociety.org//wp-content/uploads/2017/04/PMF-Report-0.2.pdf (accessed 22 December 2020).
- 27. Stephen Kalin and Jonathan Landay, 'Go Home, Tillerson Tells Iranian-Backed Militias in Iraq'. *Reuters*, October 22, 2017. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-gulf-tillerson-iraq-idUSKBN1CR0JR (accessed 11 January 2021).
- 28. 'Iraq Rebuffs Tillerson Call to Disband Iran-backed Militias'. *BBC*, October 23, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-41721565 (accessed 11 January 2021).
- Toby Dodge, 'Understanding the Role of Al-Hashd Al-Shaabi in Iraq's National and Transnational Political Field', in *Challenges to the Middle East North Africa Inclusionary* State, Project on Middle East Political Science, February 21, 2020. https://pomeps.org/ understanding-the-role-of-al-hashd-al-shaabi-in-iraqs-national-and-transnationalpolitical-field. (accessed 3 January 2021).
- 30. 'Absolute Impunity: Militia Rule in Iraq'. *Amnesty International*, October 14, 2014, https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/MDE14/015/2014/en/ (accessed 3 January 2021).
- 31. 'Ruinous Aftermath: Militias Abuses Following Iraq's Recapture of Tikrit', *Human Rights Watch*, September 20, 2015, https://www.hrw.org/report/2015/09/20/ruinous-aftermath/militias-abuses-following-iraqs-recapture-tikrit (accessed 4 January 2021).
- 32. Michael Knights, Malik Hamdi and Aymenn Jawad Al-Tamimi. 'Honored, Not Contained: The Future of Iraq's Popular Mobilization Forces'. *Washington Institute for Near East Policy* March 3, 2020, p. 89. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/honored-not-contained-future-iraqs-popular-mobilization-forces (accessed 12 January 2021).

- 33. Fanar Haddad, 'Understanding Iraq's Hashd al-Sha'bi: State and Power in Post-2014 Iraq'. *Century Foundation*, March 5, 2018, https://tcf.org/content/report/understanding-iraqs-hashd-al-shabi/ (accessed 13 January 2021).
- 34. Knights and Hamdi, op. cit., p.90.
- 35. Michael Knights, 'Exposing and Sanctioning Human Rights Violations by Iraqi Militias'. The Washington Institute, October 22, 2019. https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/exposing-and-sanctioning-human-rights-violations-iraqi-militias (accessed 14 January 2021).
- Reuters, 'Exclusive: Iran-Backed Militias Deployed Snipers in Iraq Protests— Sources'. October 17, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-iraq-protests-iran-snipersexclusive/exclusive-iran-backed-militias-deployed-snipers-in-iraq-protests-sourcesidUSKBN1WW0B1 (accessed 14 January 2020).
- Joanne Serrieh, 'Over 500 People Killed since Protests Erupted in Iraq: Human Rights Commission'. Al Arabiya English, May 20, 2020. https://english.alarabiya. net/en/News/middle-east/2020/02/03/Over-500-people-killed-since-protests-erupted-in-Iraq-Iraqi-Human-Rights-Commission- (accessed 15 January 2021).
- 38. 'Treasury Sanctions Iraqi Militia Leader Connected to Serious Human Rights Abuse', *U.S. Department of the Treasury*, December 14, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1231 (accessed 15 January 2021).
- Namo Abdulla, 'Iraqis Voice Mixed Reactions to US Designation of Key Politician'.
 Voice of America, January 12, 2021, https://www.voanews.com/extremism-watch/iraqis-voice-mixed-reactions-us-designation-key-politician (accessed 17 January 2021).
- Khazan Jangiz, 'Iraq's Foreign Ministry 'Surprised' by US Sanctions on PMF Leader'.
 Rudaw, January 9, 2021, https://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/iraq/090120211/ (accessed 18 January 2020).
- 41. 'Treasury Sanctions Iran-Backed Militia Leaders Who Killed Innocent Demonstrators in Iraq', *U.S. Department of the Treasury*, December 14, 2020, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm847 (accessed 18 January 2021).
- 42. Phil Williams, 'Violent Non-State Actors and National and International Security', Eidgenössische Technische Hochschule Zürich, November 25, 2008, p. 10. https://css.ethz.ch/en/services/digital-library/publications/publication.html/93880 (accessed 18 January 2021).
- 43. Ibid., p. 11.
- 44. See https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/mappingmilitants/profiles/asaib-ahl-al-haq (accessed 30 March 2021).
- 45. 'U.S. Civilian Contractor Killed in Iraq Base Rocket Attack Officials'. *Reuters*, December 27, 2019, https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-iraq-security/iraqi-military-base-housing-u-s-forces-attacked-with-rockets-idUKKBN1YV1IT (accessed 13 January 2021).
- 46. 'US Attacks Iran-Backed Militia Bases in Iraq and Syria', *BBC News*, December 30, 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-50941693 (accessed 13 January 2021).
- 47. Mina Aldroubi, 'Iraq: pro-Iran Militia Supporters Attack US Embassy in Baghdad'. The National, January 1, 2020. https://www.thenationalnews.com/world/mena/iraq-pro-iran-militia-supporters-attack-us-embassy-in-baghdad-1.957914 (accessed 18 January 2021).

- 48. 'The Soleimani Killing's Regional Implications'. *Strategic Comments* Vol. 26. Issue 2 (February 7, 2020): i–iii. https://doi.org/10.1080/13567888.2020.1744849 (accessed 18 January 2021).
- 49. 'Remarks by President Trump on the Killing of Qasem Soleimani', *The White House*, January 3, 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarks-president-trump-killing-qasem-soleimani/ (accessed 18 January 2021).
- 50. Farnaz Fassihi and Richard Pérez-peña, 'Iranians Close Ranks Behind Leaders After U.S. Kills Popular General', *The New York Times*, January 4, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/04/world/middleeast/iran-suleimani-killing.html (accessed 18 January 2021).
- Clayton Thomas, US Killing of Qasem Soleimani: Frequently Asked Questions, Congressional Research Service, 2020, p. 3.
- 52. Jon Sharman, 'All Is Well!' Trump Tweets after Missile Strike on US Iraq Bases', *The Independent*, January 8, 202, https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/iran-crisis-trump-tweet-missile-strike-soleimani-latest-updates-a9274571.html (accessed 18 January 2021).
- 53. Azhar Al-Rubaie, 'Iraqi Protesters on the Killing of Qassem Soleimani: The Protests Will Continue'. *The Washington Institute*, January 10, 2020, https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/iraqi-protesters-killing-qassem-soleimani-protests-will-continue (accessed 18 January 2021).
- Riley Beggin, 'Iraqi Parliament Approves a Resolution on Expelling US Troops after Soleimani Killing'. Vox, January 5, 2020, https://www.vox.com/world/2020/1/5/ 21050449/iraqi-parliament-expulsion-us-troops-soleimani-killing (19 January 2021).
- 55. Arif, op. cit.
- Ahmed Rasheed and Aboulenein Ahmed, 'Iraqi Parliament Backs Government Push to Expel Foreign Troops', Reuters January 5, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-iraq-security-parliament/iraqi-parliament-backs-government-push-toexpel-foreign-troops-idUSKBN1Z407Z (accessed 20 January 2021).
- 57. Ryan Pickrell. 'Iraq's Prime Minister Told the US to Start Making Plans to Withdraw Its Troops from the Country'. *Business Insider*, January 10, 2020, https://www.businessinsider.com/iraq-pm-tells-america-withdraw-troops-2020-1 (accessed 21 January 2021).
- Isadora Gotts, 'PMU Economic Offices Undermine Fragile Stability in Mosul'. Al. Al-Monitor, June 10, 2019. https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2019/05/iraq-economy-mosul-pmu.htmlfbclid=IwAR3Hbd7ei37tTFNyE4UfjzIrBvgeT Cf_eY8q2ThFKL0ULyRXA0t5R8SCnbM (accessed 18 January 2021).
- 59. Beston Husen Arif, 'The Role of Citizenship Education in Developing Democracy in Iraq'. *International Journal of Social Sciences & Educational Studies* Vol. 5. Issue 2 (2018): 152–163. p. 158.

ORCID

Beston Husen Arif http://orcid.org/0000-0002-9440-5839